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Minutes of the Trust Board

Date Tuesday 28 July 2009

Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Deputy Chief Executive & Medical Director

	
	Mr Richard Eley
	Director of Finance

	
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Patrick Mitchell
	Chief Operating Officer

	
	Mr Paul Murphy 
	Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Moira Nangle
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement

	
	
	

	In Attendance:
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Helen Gordon
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Mr Peter Jenkinson
	Trust Board Secretary

	
	Mr J-P Moser
	Director of Communications

	
	Mr Alan Thorne
	Director of Transformation

	
	Mrs Denise Richings
	Assistant Board Secretary

	
	
	

	Apologies:
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp
	Director of Strategic Development

	
	
	Action



	09.53
	Chair’s Opening Remarks
Seven Members of the public were present at the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  As usual people would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting.

The Chair welcomed Peter Jenkinson to his first Board Meeting.  Peter has been appointed as the Trust Secretary in preparation for the Foundation Trust process.

The Chair wished to thank formally on behalf of the Board, Geraldine Walters, Director of Nursing for her service to the Board and the Trust, as this was her last meeting.  Geraldine will be leaving the Trust to take up the post of Director of Nursing at Kings College Hospital.

The Chair welcomed Zoe Packman who will be the Interim Director of Nursing
The Chair also thanked Laraine Joy for her services to the Trust; Laraine has been the Board Secretary and will be retiring from the Trust.

The Chair welcomed Denise Richings who is the Interim Assistant Board Secretary who will be taking over from Laraine.
	

	
	
	

	09.54
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
	

	
	
	

	09.55
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(09)3

The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 26 May 2009 following a minor amendment on Page 9: should read critical supplies not clinical supplies.
	

	
	
	

	09.56
	Board Action Plan
The Board noted the updated plan.
	

	
	
	

	09.57
	MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING
	

	
	
	

	09.57.1
	Verbal Update on Review of Central Procurement Management
Richard Eley reported that the PWC had carried out a review of the supply chain to look at opportunities to reduce costs on non-pay.  The process now needs to be implemented to deliver the savings and change the entire procurement processes within the Trust.  A project manager will be appointed by October to ensure the changes are implemented into the whole Trust.  Not only will the process offer savings, it should also free up physical space that will improve the patient experience and clear corridors of equipment.
	

	
	
	

	09.57.2
	Progress Report on Compliance with EWTD – TB(09)64
Alan Thorne presented the report that updated on the EWTD compliance that was required by 1 August 2009.  It was noted there had been excellent support from the staff and clinical teams to deliver the changes to have complaint rotas.  Alan Thorne reported there would be 100% compliance by the 1 August 2009.

A risk analysis has been carried out looking at patient safety; this is done when there are significant changes in the workforce that a rota reconfiguration may affect.  One of the areas of particular focus has been the delivery of services within the hospital at night.  As activity increases within the Trust, now is an opportune time to review the process and there is now a planned restructure of the clinical site management team, development of increased advanced nurse practitioner roles and continued training scheme developments around enhanced early warning signs.  There is a clear plan for ongoing risk assessment, adjustments and implementation of any changes to the rotas.

It was agreed that a review of the risk assessments post implementation and the progress of the hospital at night project would be presented at the September Board meeting.

Alan Thorne confirmed that the recommendations in the report are for the Transformation sheet as they move to the next phase of the project.

Graham Hibbert asked for the report in September to identify who the project will be handed over to and who will be taking responsibility for on-going maintenance of the work in the future.

The Board received the EWTD Compliance update presented by Alan Thorne
	AT

Sept 09

AT

	
	
	


	09.58
	Chief Executive’s Report – TB(09)65

Mike Bailey presented the report on behalf of David Astley.  Mike Bailey extended thanks to Geraldine Walters for all her contributions to the Trust and wished her well for the future.  Mike Bailey confirmed the interim arrangements.  The following points were highlighted from the report:

· 3 Clinical Director appointments have been made, one for A&E, one for Cardiovascular and one for Renal, Clinical Haematology and Medical Oncology.

· Professor Arulkumaran has been awarded a Knights Bachelor for services to medicine in the Queens Birthday Honours List.

· The Infection Control team has received an international award.

· Adeola Talabi, receptionist at St George’s has received an award in the 2009 London Health & Social Care Awards.

· The Child Development Centre has undergone its refurbishment and recently opened by Damon Hill OBE.

· Joint Research Strategy with St George’s University of London (SGUL), is beginning to bear fruit, research activity and funding is increasing.

· Dr Tom Coffey had given a presentation to the Board on Improving Health in South Wandsworth Consultation.  A response to the consultation will be made from the Trust.

The Board received the Chief Executive’s report which had included notification of use of the Trust Seal on 4 occasions.
	

	
	
	

	09.59
	STRATEGIC ISSUES
	

	
	
	

	09.59.1
	For Decision and Approval
	

	
	
	

	09.59.1.1
	Information Strategy – TB(09)66
Patrick Mitchell presented the strategy the purpose of which is to develop a five year information strategy for St Georges which encompasses the areas of information management, IT and telecommunications together with external landscape of changes within the NHS.  Patrick Mitchell outlined the historic and current set up of the individual areas linked to the overall information system, however there has never been a single overarching strategy for information and IT.  The Information Strategy sets out the way forward for St Georges and clearly defines the aims and objectives of the Trust.

Naaz Coker asked whether the clinicians’ needs had been incorporated into the strategy.  Patrick Mitchell clarified that we will have the latest Cerner Millennium system program which will give more flexibility of add-on systems for theatres, pharmacy, critical care which will endeavour to meet the needs of the clinicians and various departments.
Mike Rappolt welcomed the strategy and felt it was a very comprehensive and excellent document but felt that data quality management had not been strongly featured in the strategy, however, Mike Rappolt commended the strategy to the Board.  Naaz Coker asked if the clinicians were aware of the strategy and plans within the strategy that will affect them and where are they in terms of the whole area of information governance.

Ros Given Wilson reported the clinicians are very aware of iClip, the timetable for that and how that will affect them.  They are aware of information governance issues, clinicians want an IT system which is joined up across the Trust and that works.  There will be a continuing program of communication in the care groups on IT and Information developments as changes to systems are implemented.  Naaz Coker asked if the nursing staff had been involved with the information strategy and whether their needs had been incorporated.  Geraldine Walters reported that the main area for nurses would be the implementation of the Electronic Patient Record system.  Patrick Mitchell reported the document had been reviewed by the Clinical Management Board and had received support from that group.  From the beginning of August there will be a Clinical Engagement Group led by Stephen Nussey that includes senior clinicians from each of the divisions who will be taking forward the implementation of iClip.  Patrick Mitchell acknowledged there needs to be more work on the information management side; he also confirmed there is a separate Data Quality working group who will champion the data quality issues across the organisation.  Neal Deans supported the strategy as in the past people have set up their own systems which at times have not been beneficial to the organisation.  Sean Hilton welcomed the strategy and felt there was an opportunity for the wider community, particularly the Academic Health and Social Care Network to contribute to the ways in which we can utilise the benefits of information management and technology for the whole centre.  Patrick Mitchell reported that involvement with external partners is work in progress to ensure neighbouring organisations have interfaces that work together to share data.  Graham Hibbert agreed this strategy was an important step forward for the Trust, however it is essential that it is led by the clinicians and the users and is not seen as a Trust IT strategy, and he felt it should have included more information about achieving common processes across the Trust which will give the opportunity to have fewer IT systems and less complexity.
Naaz Coker recommended for the Board to approve the strategy, other areas as discussed can be picked up as implementation continues and for the strategy to be circulated around the Trust together with resource plan.

The Board approved the Information Strategy presented by Patrick Mitchell
	

	
	
	

	09.60
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	09.60.1
	FT Steering Group – Progress Report ‑ TB(09)67
Richard Eley presented the report that updated on the progress of the Trust in their application to become a Foundation Trust by December 2010.

Naaz Coker reported that the FT Steering Group would be monitoring each month actual progress against each work stream.

Mike Rappolt sought clarification on the key milestones for the Trust going forward to December 2010 and the key areas that must be achieved.  Naaz Coker reported this is currently being reviewed to look at the 5-6 key deliverable ‘must do’s’ and these will be incorporated in to the FT Steering Group report.  Naaz Coker stressed the importance for the Medical Directors to work through the medical community to drive forward the messages and challenges for achieving Foundation Trust status.

The Board received the F/T Steering update presented by Richard Eley
	

	
	
	

	09.60.2
	2009/10 Annual Plan - TB(09)68
Richard Eley presented the annual plan that has been agreed by NHS London.  Richard Eley explained why the Trust risk rating for Finance was two, this related to liquidity (overdraft) that scored one.  Monitor however would score us as a three.

The Board noted the 2009/10 Annual report for information
	

	09.60.3
	Update on Preparedness for Swine Flu - TB(09)69
Hugh Gostling and Hazel Gleed attended the meeting to provide an update on the status of the Trust action plan with regard to Swine Flu.

Patrick Mitchell is the lead Director for the Trust, Hazel Gleed is the Emergency Planning liaison officer and Hugh Gostling is the lead for business continuity for the Trust.  Patrick Mitchell reported the Flu core group meets weekly to monitor the external position of the virus and how St Georges is responding.  Daily email alerts are received from the DoH and the SHA as to what the current figures are and actions required by the Trust.

Hugh Gostling reported that St Georges is not receiving as many patients into A&E as other London Trusts who are seeing 40-50 attendees of swine flu daily.  Patrick Mitchell reported a temporary building has been placed on site by the PCT next to the walk-in centre to triage flu patients to the most appropriate areas.

Paul Murphy asked how many staff had contracted the flu.  Hugh Gostling reported the numbers were not available as figures are reported on a monthly basis; however a new monitoring system for staff is in the process of being implemented so that staffing levels can be rated across the trust.  Hazel Gleed reported safe staffing levels are recorded on the wards and monitored on a RAG rating daily.

Helen Gordon reported on the work taking place to ensure the workforce and services are sustained.  A personal profile information sheet will be circulated to all staff for completion so that emergency information is available centrally.

Naaz Coker sought assurance on how prepared the hospital is and the process for patients.  Hazel Gleed reported on the good communication links with the PCT and the walk-in centre around enforcing the DoH guidance and accessing the new flu unit on site.  Hugh Gostling reported that everything is being done which can be until the immunisation program is in place around October.  Patrick Mitchell reported on emergency modelling which is taking place looking at various scenarios around cancelling elective surgery and converting surgery wards to medical wards.

Sean Hilton sought assurance that emergency planning is being discussed with the university.  Patrick Mitchell reported that the university are part of the emergency plan and if required the medical students could form part of the St Georges workforce.

Richard Eley reported that at present neither the PCT nor NHS London have agreed any additional funding.

Naaz Coker thanked Hugh and Hazel for bringing assurances to the Board.

The Board received the Swine Flu update presented by Patrick Mitchell
	

	
	
	

	09.61
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	09.61.1
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	09.61.1.1
	Trust Performance – TB(09)70
Patrick Mitchell presented the Scorecard Report.  The following points were highlighted in the report:

· Cancelled Operations – the score has for the first time turned green following new escalation procedures that are sustainable.

· 13-week outpatient pathway-a number of administrative errors had been found where the incorrect referral date was recorded.  This has now been resolved and no breaches occurred.

· Mortality rates remain good.

· Readmission rates remain favourable

· MRSA rates remain favourable

· A&E – currently 98.7% for the year

· Confirmation has been received from the SHA that the Walk-in centre figures will be included as St Georges site activity.

Graham Hibbert asked for a date when the trust will meet the standards for mixed sex wards.  Geraldine Walters reported that due to clinical priorities we do have a number of wards which are sometimes mixed bays.  The new modular ward will soon be completed to ensure single sex medical assessment areas.  Mixed sex areas are monitored and dealt with daily, however swine flu may also impact on the targets for single sex bays.  The trust requires a significant number of additional single rooms.  It is felt that by 2010 mixed sex wards will be under more external scrutiny.  The Board recognised that due to the design of St Georges it is currently not possible to achieve zero percent, however the challenge is to have a culture to respect the patients and wherever possible to separate bays and keep patients informed.  The board need to be reassured that the trust is making its best effort to respect separation where possible.  Geraldine Walters reported that the aim is for 100% achievement of single sex in the non-high dependency areas.  It is hoped that by October 2009 dependant on swine flu and in conjunction with a number of estates projects that are taking place to redesign washing areas and individual initiatives at wards level all non high dependency areas could be 100% single sex.

Mike Rappolt asked for clarification on one CRAM area alert in June on mortality rates.  Mike Bailey reported the signal was in the hospital admissions, all notes of those patients had been reviewed and none of the cases were unexpected or due to clinical errors.  It was also noted just prior to the indication the methodology of the CRAM charts had been slightly changed and the signal is likely to be related to the risk adjustment change when the model was changed.  Mike Bailey reported that St Georges standardised mortality rate continues to be very low at about 76% and also our trauma scores for severally injured patients are below expected mortality rates so external indicators look very good.

The Board received the Trust Board Performance Scorecard presented by Patrick Mitchell
	

	
	
	

	09.61.1.2
	Assurance Framework and identification of the Trust Top 5 High Level Risks – TB(09)71
Geraldine Walters presented the Assurance Framework together with the top five risks that had been identified on the Assurance Framework which are reviewed at the Executive Risk Committee.  It was noted that the dates for the Executive Risk Committee would be changed to ensure the Board receives the most up to date information.  Discussion had taken place at the Executive Risk Committee around strategic risks and the need to ensure that strategic, clinical and organisational risks are all adequately reviewed.

Naaz Coker reported that the Neonatal risk would remain until the Estates issues have been resolved.  Geraldine Walters reported on how the risks are mitigated within Neonatal, around practice and behaviour, noting that infection control meetings take place every week and practice has been enhanced accordingly.

Neal Deans reported that some of the building works within Neonatal have now been completed with regard to the sluice areas.

Mike Rappolt sought clarification on whether swine flu has been included in the risk register.  Patrick Mitchell confirmed that swine flu has been added to the risk register around staffing and capacity.  Patrick Mitchell reported the risk will be reviewed to assess whether it should be added to the Assurance Framework, at present the risk is being managed.

The Board received the Assurance Framework update presented by Geraldine Walters
	

	
	
	

	09.61.1.3
	Financial Performance Report – TB(09)72
Richard Eley presented the report which showed the June revenue position of £855k under spent compared to the plan.  This is an improvement of £860k compared to the May position.  The following key points were highlighted:

· Income £3m ahead of target, this is ahead of the targets set by the Trust as opposed to the targets agreed with the PCT.

· The Trust is behind in terms of elective targets by £700k but up on non-electives.  The Trust is behind on private patient targets and these are two issues are being reviewed to check how that compares to the original plan.

· Pay expenditure overspent, concerns here are particularly around the overspend on junior doctors of £700k; this is attributed to the shortage of junior doctors and agency costs.

There remains an outstanding dispute with the PCT’s around the area of chemotherapy that is quite complex due to the way the HRG4 has worked as there are now three tariffs.  This issue has been raised at Director-to-Director meetings and a proposal had been put forward to resolve the situation, however the PCT’s are still saying the Trust should lose £3m.  A counter proposal will be submitted in response to the PCT’s.  If this cannot be resolved locally it will be referred through the formal dispute procedure.  It was agreed that Naaz Coker and Richard Eley would escalate this matter.
Graham Hibbert reported back from the Finance Committee who had reviewed the report to the Board and had agreed it was an accurate and complete description of the Trust situation.  Graham Hibbert confirmed it was the best start for the year in terms of result against plan for a number of years, however we are still £0.5m in loss and we need reach £4m.  It was noted that the cash balance at the end of June was £3.6m; this is the lowest cash balance in a number of years and arises due to the debts being paid off at the rate of £8m per year.  The Executive team were challenged as to whether there was enough cash to follow through the plan of paying off the loan this year, and reassurance was given due to the income from the Grove.  A statement from the Executive team has also been requested with regard to the sale of the Bolingbroke.

Naaz Coker asked how much is the minimum income needed each month for St Georges.  Richard Eley reported the planning is done on a daily basis as to what is required.  The PCT pay their cash in the middle of the month, at this point the cash is at its maximum, when the wages go out the cash is at its minimum.  The F/T regime is to ensure the trust has a decent risk rating that will then mean that the cash balance is going to be higher.  In order to increase the cash the trust needs a good I&E surplus, sale of assets, improved working capital which is an area currently being worked on, and the trust needs to reduce the amount of debtors and reduce stock levels.  Richard Eley assured the board that if we hit the targets in principle there will not be an issue with the cash.

Neal Deans reported that the plan for the disposal of the Bolingbroke had been delayed due to planning / listed building issues.  The building has now been listed as a Grade II and it will take between 12-15 months to bring the Bolingbroke to market but the process is in hand.

The Board received the Finance Report presented by Richard Eley.
	NC/RE

	
	
	

	09.62
	REPORTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS AND COMMITTEES
	

	
	
	

	09.62.1
	For Information
	

	
	
	

	09.62.1.1
	Report from Director of Nursing and Midwifery– TB(09)73
Geraldine Walters presented the report.  The following points were highlighted.

· The trust is still within the trajectory on MRSA and c.diff.

· The report included a section on pressure ulcers that are a key indicator of the quality of nursing care.

· The patient survey results have been reviewed again at the Patient Issues Committee and a number of priority areas have been identified.

There were no questions from the Board.

The Board received the Nursing, Midwifery and Infection Control report presented by Geraldine Walters

Presentation on Improvements in the Maternity Service
Geraldine reported that quarterly performance against the improving maternity care strategy has been regularly included within the Director of Nursing & Midwifery report to the Board; however, it was felt it would be helpful for the team to report back to the Board on the changes that have been taking place within the unit.  Edwin Chandraharan, Consultant Obstetrician & Lead for Delivery Suite, Teresa Manders, Head of Midwifery and Julia Crawshaw, General Manager, Women’s Services attended the Board meeting and presented the Maternity Services Update.

The key points from the presentation were:

· 18 months ago St Georges was classed as ‘least well performing’ following an assessment by the Healthcare Commission.

· Poor staffing levels – midwifery and medical

· Lots of complaints from women about their care especially on the postnatal ward.

· In response to the Healthcare Commission (HCC), NHS London formed a Maternity Service Improvement Board and asked the Trust to develop action plans in relation to specific points raised about their own performances in the HCC assessment.  A task force was set up at St Georges 18 months ago that has been chaired by Geraldine Walters.

· An action plan was developed to tackle specific issues where performance was below the national average, with task groups set up for key areas: workforce, estates, clinical outcomes, data, commissioning.  Quarterly progress reports have also been sent to NHS London.

· Significant improvements have been made to the environment and capacity on the Delivery Suite and Labour Ward.

· The Carmen Suite has been opened for low risk births with direct access.

· A maternity dashboard has been set up to compare our clinical performance to national standards; this helps identify strengths and areas that need improvement.

· Changes have been made within the workforce.  There are now published Behaviour Standards for all staff which will also appear in the women’s hand held notes.  Staff have been involved with the development of these cards.

Current Position

· No ‘red’ actions on the HCC action plan.

· Improved numbers of midwives and consultants.

· New Matron appointed on Gwillim (Postnatal) Ward in November 2008, this has really made a difference; the Matron and now other members of the team carry out daily ward rounds and talk to the mothers.

· High numbers of PET hits.

· The Matron has individual conversations with staff named in complaints/concerns.

· Positive feedback from women and Patient Forum visit.
· Productive Ward Initiative underway.

· New complaints process from April 2009; meetings take place with most complainants.

· Head of Midwifery meets with all staff named in complaints

· 10 new complaints between April-June 2009.  70% completed on time, 2 delayed due to risk / SUI review (this is compared to an average of 34% in 2008-9).

Challenges ahead

· Achieving 1:1 care in Labour and increased ratio for midwives.

· Medical Staffing has improved, although issues remain around trainees.

· Working towards early booking for all pregnant women.

· Continual focus on attitude and behaviour

· Continual focus on responding to complaints on time.

The Board acknowledged the good results and significant improvements; this will be fed back to the local MP who has raised concerns from the local public.  Teresa Manders reported the challenge to the department remains around behaviour and attitude, although improvements have been seen.

Emma Gilthorpe asked what was behind the behavioural issues.  Teresa Manders reported that issues may not have been dealt with in the past and stressed the importance of professional clinical leadership to set standards on what is/not acceptable.  Paul Murphy asked if there was general learning that could be applied elsewhere.  Teresa Manders reported that bullying and harassment must be tackled, as this is not an acceptable way to behave.  Edwin Chandraharan reported that clinicians and staff discuss concerns on an informal basis on how the team will address issues; social events have taken place to improve team working.  Mandatory training takes place with clinicians and midwives together.

Peter Jenkinson asked if there was a process in place for re-assessment to monitor progress.  Teresa Manders reported that another survey by Picker has been commissioned and the PET device is being used to monitor feedback.

Paul Murphy asked if there were any barriers in tackling the behavioural issues and whether there was anything the Trust could do to assist.  Teresa Manders reported that the HR department have been very supportive.

Naaz Coker thanked the team on behalf of the Board for the excellent presentation that acknowledged the problems and achievements and wished the department success in delivering an improved service.
	

	
	
	

	09.62.1.2
	Medical Director’s Report – TB(09)74
Mike Bailey presented the report and the following points were highlighted:

· Three divisional chairs now in post.
· The new consultant appointments were noted.
There were no questions from the Board.

The Board received the Medical Director’s report presented by Mike Bailey
	

	
	
	

	09.62.1.3
	Care and Environment progress report – TB(09)75
Neal Deans presented the report and the following points were highlighted:

· The Medical Assessment Unit was nearing completion, by the end of August the unit will be completed internally and externally which will match St James Wing externally.

· Obstetrics second theatre was due for completion and handover.

There were no questions from the Board.

The Board received the Care and Environment report presented by Neal Deans
	

	
	
	

	09.62.1.4
	Report from the Clinical Management Board – TB(09)76
Mike Bailey presented the report and the following points were highlighted:

· The key issues reviewed at recent CMB meetings were listed.

· Diana Hamilton-Farey, Associate Medical Director at Guy’s & St Thomas had given a presentation at CMB around their out of hours cover which was very impressive and the directorates are now looking at the model for daytime implementation.

Naaz Coker asked if the CMB was an effective body and whether there is clinician attendance and engagement.  Mike Bailey reported the group works well with complete representation from all the Directorates.  The lead clinicians are now involved in areas such as service line reporting and service line management.

The Board received the Clinical Management Board report presented by Mike Bailey
	

	
	
	

	09.62.1.5
	Report from the Finance and Investment Committee – TB(09)77
The minutes from the meeting held on 22 May 2009 had been circulated, Graham Hibbert advised there was nothing further to report and no further questions were received from the Board.
	

	
	
	

	09.62.1.6
	Report from the Governance Committee – TB(09)78
Geraldine Walters presented the report.  It was noted that Emma Gilthorpe would be taking over the Chair of this meeting and Moira Nangle would also be attending on behalf of the Board.  It was noted that there are twenty eight open Serious Untoward Incidents and funding has now been agreed for an additional co-ordinator to help complete the SUI’s on time together with more divisional engagement.  There were no further questions from the Board.

The Board received the Governance Committee report presented by Geraldine Walters
	

	
	
	

	09.63
	ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS
There was no other urgent business discussed.
	

	
	
	

	09.64
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC
	

	
	
	

	09.64.1
	Seven questions had been received from Mike Squires as follows:

Question 1. Under Agenda Item 4 Paper No TB(M)(09)3

09.43.2.3 'The Board noted the progress report on improvements to the hospital environment'

Question - What was the breakdown of expenditure for the refurbishment of the main entrance of the hospital ?

For example, what was the cost of the patient waiting area ?

Neal Deans provided Mike Squires a cost breakdown of the individual areas that totalled £2.5m.  It was noted that the St Georges Charity funded all costs.

Question 2

'Chief Executive's Report Agenda Item 6 Paper No TB(09)65

1.1 Director of Nursing and Patent Involvement

Question - With the departure of Geraldine Walters who will be responsible for patient and public involvement?
It was noted that Peter Jenkinson would be looking at the whole of the Governance arrangements within the Directorates.  There will be a difference between PAL’s and Complaints, they will stay in the Directorate of Nursing, PPI and membership and the whole engagement program will be the responsibility of Peter Jenkinson.

Question 3 - As above 1.3 'Award for Infection Control Team'

What specific measures have been put in place to reduce HAI.

Is deep cleaning of the wards continuing? If so, who is paying for this?
Geraldine Walters reported accountability and responsibility has been improved by providing clinicians with information about their own infection rates.  New protocols, procedures and guidance have been established in line with national best practice, they have also been audited to ensure compliance.  There has been improved and increased cleaning with new cleaning agents and technology.  A lot of root cause analysis has been carried out which highlighted the problem areas and focus has taken place in these areas.  Neal Deans reported the deep cleaning is continuing, the trust has invested an extra £2m per annum in a new cleaning and catering contract with MITIE who started in April 2009, there has been no additional funding from the DoH.

Question 4

As above 11 'Improving Health in South  Wandsworth Consultation'

Question - Where in the hospital will the new hospital based polyclinic be located and what will be the total size of the polyclinic?

Patrick Mitchell reported discussions would take place with the PCT around the consultation with South Wandsworth as to what size of polyclinic they are planning.  The one that is designed around St Georges is around urgent care, the walk in centre and A&E with a view that we may be able to physically relocate the front entrance of A&E in order to bring all urgent care patients through that area.  There has been positive feedback from residents in the Tooting area that St Georges is the place they would prefer to go for urgent care.

Question 5

Agenda Item 8.2.2 Paper No TB(09)71

'Assessment of Strategic Aims etc

Objective 3 'Make positive patient involvement---etc Question Why is there no reference to this 'strategic aim' ?

Mike Squires to provide further clarification on this question.

Question 6

Agenda Item 8.2.3 Paper TB(09) 72

Finance Risk Report Month 3 2009/10

Agenda for Change- Initial Healthcare AMW 'The Trust has agreed a one off payment of £37k with Initial Healthcare (domestics' services in Atkinson Morley wing) however the monthly recurring payment is still under negotiation'

Question - What is the payment of £37k for, and what is the 'monthly recurring payment?

Neal Deans reported the £37k paid to Initial and ISS Mediclean was in April 2006.  This was a settlement as part of the Agenda for Change process.

Initial is paid a standing monthly payment for cleaning of AMW, we are currently still negotiating with them on final settlement of the Agenda for Change process for AMW.

The MITIE contact commenced on the 1 April to clean the rest of the hospital, based on the full Agenda for Change terms and conditions.

Question 7

Agenda Item 9.2.5 Paper No TB(09) 77 Minutes of the Finance Committee held on 22 May 2009, page 3 08.108 second paragraph, second sentence 'The PWC(US)personnel have been here two weeks ago and the report was expected to be delivered for discussion at the Directors on 1st June'

Question - How much did it cost to commission the PWC Report ? Has the Trust commissioned any other outside consultants, if so for what purpose, and how much is the predicted total cost ?

Richard Eley reported the PWC report was part of a benchmarking study that was commissioned which was formally tendered for.  The actual cost is part of the total cost.  When it was tendered it was £90k we were due to pay for the entire consultancy; however this has worked out to be less and is now £60k.

The Trust commissions outside consultants to come in and undertake work i.e. VAT consultants to make sure we are not paying too much VAT which saves £800-£900k a year.  The trust approximately spends £1.5m on consultancies per year.  It was noted that some contract work may look like consultancy work.

Mike Squires identified a typographical error on the minutes of the Finance Committee on the 22 May 2009 that had been approved by the subsequent Finance Committee and the Trust Board (page 2: midwives – there is a national target to reach the ratio of 1 woman to 28 midwives).

A further question was raised around the sensationalism in the press around Swine Flu.  Reference was made to a national press headline ‘hospital ITU services possibly overwhelmed’ which had been based on the evidence of three trusts and one of those trusts had been St Georges.

Mike Bailey reported that it had not been based on evidence but expert opinion based on extrapolation of figures, based on the number of individuals in the country who are expected to get swine flu that is probably 30-40% of the population and the expected mortality rate is about 0.3% (3 per 1,000), the headline figure reported in the press was 65,000.  Although swine flu is generally a relatively mild infection, patients with other medical conditions can be very seriously ill with it and that would include people with existing lung disease, people with diabetes or who have compromised immune systems.  A number of those individuals will be in the St Georges catchment area that may require intensive care.  It was noted that the headline was not based on St Georges experience; however one of our ITU consultants is a national expert on intensive care and he has figured largely in the planning for such outbreaks.
	

	
	
	

	09.65
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  

The next meeting of the Trust Board will be held on 29 September at 2.00 pm in the Philip Constable Board Room.

The Trust AGM will also take place on 29 September at 18.00 pm in the Monckton Theatre.  All are welcome.
	

	
	
	


The minutes of the Trust Board meeting held on 26 July 2009 were agreed by the Board on 29 September 2009 and signed by the Chair.

	Date
	Action
	Lead / Date Due
	Outcome

	March 2008

Minute 08.29.1.2
	To provide annual monitoring reports against delivery of the Estates Strategy.
	N Deans

March 2009
	Deferred to Nov 2009

	Nov 2008

Minute

08.102.2.11
	· The Trust to have contracts in place for all its income transactions.

· The Trust will soon have a Commercial Directorate in place to manage income relationships.  To deal with expenditure relationships the Trust needs to permit the procurement department to have full authority to this area.  There needs to be significant culture change
	R Eley

Dec 2009

R Eley

Dec 2009
	

	Nov 2008

Minute

08.102.2.11
	Enforcement of procurement procedures, and introduction of supply chain management
	D Astley

Dec 2010
	

	Jan 2009

Minute

09.10.1.3
	12 – month progress report on Improving Access and Care for People with Learning Disabilities
	Z Packman

Jan 2010
	

	March 2009 Minute 09.27.1.2
	Progress report on action plan relating to the healthcare Commission Review of Children’s Hospital Services, 2008/09
	Z Packman

Nov 2009
	

	May 2009 

Minute 09.39 and

09.43.2.6
	The Board to consider the topics of complaints and SUIs in detail, as cross-organisational issues.  
	Z Packman

Nov 2009
	

	March 2009 

Minute 09.40
	Chief Executive to provide regular updates on SW London Academic Health Sciences Network
	D Astley – CE reports
	Included in July report to the Board

	March 2009 Minute 09.42.2.5
	Executive Directors to review the Trust’s values against the NHS Constitution.
	D Astley

Autumn 2009


	

	March 2009 Minute 09.43.2.1
	Progress against the Patient Satisfaction survey to be reported to the Board in six months time.
	Z Packman

Nov 2009
	

	March 2009 Minute 09.43.2.6
	Revised SUI investigation and reporting process to be development and implemented – progress to be reported to the Board.
	D Astley

Nov 2009
	

	March 2009 Minute 09.44.1
	1.
Taking it on Trust:  a review of how NHS trusts and foundations trusts get their assurance

2.
Figures you can trust:  A briefing on data quality in the NHS.

To be reviewed for discussion at a future Board Development and Strategy Day.
	P Jenkinson

tbc
	

	July 2009

Minute

09.57.2
	Compliance with EWTD and progress with hospital at night.
	A Thorne

Sept 09
	Review risk assessments post implementation
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